WISCASSET BOARD OF SELECTMEN
BOARD OF ASSESSORS AND OVERSEERS OF THE POOR

DECEMBER 21, 2010

Present:  
Bob Blagden, Vice Chairman Judy Colby, Pam Dunning, Chairman David 


Nichols, Ed Polewarczyk and Town Manager Laurie Smith

1.  Call to Order

The chairman called the meeting to order at 7 p.m.

2.  Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag of the United States of America

3.  Approval of Treasurer’s Warrant:  December 14 and December 21, 2010

Ed Polewarczyk moved to accept the warrant as corrected.  Vote 4-0-0.

4.  Approval of Minutes:  December 7, 2010

Judy Colby moved to approve the minutes of December 7, 2010.  Vote 5-0-0.

5.  Special Presentations or Awards:  None

6.  Committee Appointments - None

7.  Public Comment

Steve Mehrl commended the Town Manager on the maintaining of the website.

8.  Department Head or Committee Chair Report

Laurie Smith requested the Selectmen add to the agenda a resolution regarding the Town of Wiscasset Money Purchase Pension Plan.  Because of new IRS regulations, amendment of the retirement plan is necessary to bring it into compliance.  Treasurer Jim George said the change would have no affect on either the participants or the town.  The resolution is as follows:

Resolution of the Board of Selectmen of the Town of Wiscasset

Whereas, the Town has previously adopted the Town of Wiscasset Money Purchase Pension Plan, hereinafter called the “Plan”, effective as of 1/1/1979; and
Whereas, the Town desires to amend and restate the Plan to comply with the provisions of the Economic Growth and Tax Relief Reconciliation Act of 2001 (EGTRRA); and

Whereas, the Town desires to amend the Plan to comply with the provisions of the Pension Protection Act of 2006 (PPA) and The Heroes Earnings Assistance Relief Tax Act of 2008 (HEART);

Now therefore, be it resolved, that the Town amends and restates the Plan in the form attached, effective as of 1/1/2010;

Resolved, that the proper officers of the Town are and each of them is, authorized and directed to execute the above documents in the form attached and to take any action deemed necessary or appropriate in order to carry out the intent of the above resolutions and to obtain approval of the Plan’s qualified status from the Internal Revenue Service, including without limitation the adoption of any remedial amendments required for such approval.

Pam Dunning moved to adopt the resolution to become compliant with the IRS.  Vote 5-0-0.

10.  New Business


A.  Executive Session to discuss labor union contract issues


At 7:15 p.m. David Nichols moved to go into executive session pursuant to 1 M.R.S.A. Section 405 Subsection 6 (D) - Labor Negotiations.  Vote 5-0-0.  The board exited executive session at 7:41.


B.  Collective Bargaining Agreement with Public Works Employees


David Nichols moved to authorize the Town Manager to sign the Collective Bargaining Agreement between the Town of Wiscasset and LocalS/89 District Lodge #4 of the International Association of Machinists and Aerospace Workers, subject to any final wordsmithing and to make payment for unreimbursed compensatory time to the unit in an amount not to exceed $5,000.  Vote 4-1-0 (Blagden opposed).

C.  USDA application for sewer replacements along Federal and Main Streets


David Nichols moved that the Board of Selectmen authorize the Town Manager to apply for USDA funding to replace the sewer lines along Federal and Main streets.  Laurie Smith said that although it made sense to replace the sewer lines while the Wiscasset Water District was replacing the water mains, it was not at the top of the list of capital improvement projects.  However, she recommended making application to the USDA to determine eligibility for grant funding of up to 45%.  Cost of the sewer line work on Federal and Main streets is $800,000.  If eligible for a 30% funding grant over 28 years, payments on the bond would be $26,000 per year resulting in a 1/2¢ increase in user fees, which would equal $7 per quarter for the average user.  Water rates would also increase.  Smith also suggested applying to the State revolving loan fund if the selectmen were in favor of moving ahead, as a 1-1/2% loan might be possible.


Another option would be to move forward without doing the sewer work; however, there may be repairs necessary resulting from damage to the sewer lines by the Water District work.  The State will pave Main Street after the WWD work is complete; it will not do Federal Street.  The DOT has committed funding to Main Street for storm drains work.  Smith has discussed with the DOT work on the storm drains on Federal Street and will be meeting with the engineers on Wednesday, December 22, regarding a revised cost for the storm drain work on Federal Street.  Smith said there is another million dollars of capital improvement sewer work that needs to be done aside from the Federal and Main streets work.


Smith recommended moving forward with the USDA grant/loan application and if the town is found to be eligible, the board can decide at that time whether to proceed with a town meeting for authorization for the project.  She said the USDA grant application requires public support, which would require a motion by the selectmen.  She will also be investigating other loan programs.  Vote 5-0-0.
11.  Town Manager’s Report

A.  Fire Permits:  Rob Bickford


Roland Abbot has volunteered to write burn permits when he is in the EMS office and there is no one at the fire station to issue them.  


B.  RSU Withdrawal Meeting Update


The board received a memo from the Town Manager regarding her meeting with Jim Rier of the Department of Education in which the town’s questions about the process for withdrawal from the RSU were answered.  Copies of the statute governing withdrawal and information from Superintendent Potter were also provided to the board.  Potter said that the board would be discussing marketing of the high school program and investigating the funding formula in January.  

Pam Dunning recommended the formation of a committee to investigate options for the board that would be made up of a board member and others who would apply for positions on the committee.  Ed Polewarczyk listed a number of complaints he had received but did not know how to address.  Kim Anderson, the RSU representative from Wiscasset, volunteered to answer questions if residents wanted to call her.  Judy Colby moved to continue with investigating withdrawal from the RSU and to advertise for members for a fact-finding committee to be made up of a board member, an RSU representative and members of the public.  Vote 4-0-1 (Blagden abstained).  

Anderson said an RSU workshop on cost sharing will beheld on December 28 at 1 p.m. in Windsor; the January 13 meeting will be held at the Wiscasset high school.  

C.  Bypass Meeting:  Update


Smith said she, David Nichols, Bill Curtis and Don Jones had attended the Bypass Task Force meeting on December 15 at which the task force voted to ask the MDOT to not reopen the planning effort but to incorporate the task force’s previous guidance and complete the planning process so the affected communities can move forward.  The DOT will be taking comment on the issue for the next thirty days and will be consulting with the governor-elect before meeting with the task force again.  

D.  Business Association Meeting:  Update

The business association met on December 16 at Chewonki and is moving forward with the incorporation process.  Committees have been set up for marketing, financials and budget, and nominating.  The bylaws will be voted on in February; officers will be elected in March as well as votes taken on the budget and proposed membership fees.  The town has volunteered to pay the $40 incorporation fee from economic development funds.  


E.  Town Report Dedication


Two candidates have been suggested by the board.  David Nichols and Judy Colby volunteered to put together the dedication piece for the town report.    


F.  Police Officer Selection Process


There are two candidates for the position and Smith recommended that a citizen and a selectperson be on the interview panel.  Judy Colby volunteered to represent the board and there will be a newspaper notice of the citizen position open for those interested.


G.  Ordinance Workshop, scheduled for January 11, 2011


The meeting with the ORC will be held at 7 p.m.


H.  Budget Goal Setting Workshop in January


The workshop will be held on January 6 at 6 p.m.


I.  Wiscasset Marketplace

Smith noted that the new owner of the Wiscasset Marketplace, Gary Crosby, had been quoted in the newspaper as having had a tremendous experience with the Town of Wiscasset, in particular with Rick Lang, CEO, who had provided competent advice, and he had said it was refreshing to come to a town that was receptive and positive.  

J.  Management Letter from RHR Smith & Co.


Smith distributed copies of the management letter from the auditor pointing out matters of deficiency and material weakness, i.e. lack of investment and fund balance policies, need for budgeting for sewer and EMS uncollectibles, and reconciling EMS billings to billing reports on a monthly basis. 


K.  America’s Coolest Small Town


Wiscasset has been nominated for this honor by Budget Travel Magazine, and Smith encouraged all to vote on line early and often until February 11 for Wiscasset.  


L.  November Monthly Report


Included in the report is a flow chart from the planning department on the ordinance development process as requested by the selectmen.  


M.  Unemployment Compensation refund 

Wiscasset has been informed that a refund of $1,941 will be applied to this year’s payment.  

12.  Other Board Business

Smith announced that the December 27 ORC and planning board meetings had been cancelled.

Chairman Nichols announced that the office would be closed on December 24 and December 31.  He wished all a Merry Christmas and a prosperous new year on behalf of the Board of Selectmen and Town Manager.

13.  Adjournment

At 8:40 p.m., Judy Colby moved to adjourn the meeting.  Vote 5-0-0.
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